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RECOMHEHDATIONS COtn!AIHED IH "AN AGEHDA FOR PEACE", REPORT OF THE
SECRETARY-GENERAL PURSUANT TO THE STAnMEHT ADOPTED BY THE SUMMIT

MEETING OF THE SECURIrY COUNCIL ON 31 JANUARY 1992
(A/47/277-S/24111)

Specific Recommendations

PREVENTIVE DIPLOMACY

Measures to build confidence

"I ask all regional organizations to consider what further
confidence-building measures might be applied in their areas and
to inform the United Nations of the results." (para. 24)

"I will undertake periodic consultations on confidence-building
measures with parties to potential, current or past disputes and
with regional organizations, offering such advisory assistance as
the Secretariat can provide." (para. 24)

Fact-finding

"An increased resort to fact-finding is needed, in accordance with
the Charter, initiated either by the Secretary-General, to enable
him to meet his responsibilities under the Charter, including
Article 99, or by the Security Council or the General Assembly."
(para. 25)

"A request by a state for the sending of a United Nations fact
finding mission to its territory should be considered without
undue delay." (para. 25)

"I ask that all Member States be ready to providEl the information
needed for effective preventive diplomacy." (para. 25)

"I will supplement my own contacts by regularly sending senior
officials on missions for consultations in capitals or other
locations." (para. 25)

"Formal fact-finding can be mandated by the Security Council or by
the General Assembly, either of which may elect to send a mission
under its immediate authority or may invite the Secretary-General
to take the necessary steps, including the designation of a
special envoy." (para. 25)
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Specific Recommendations

Fact-fi~ding (cont.)

"In exceptional circumstances the Council may meet away from
Headquarters as the Charter provides, in order not only to inform
itself directly, but also to bring the authority of the
Organization to bear on a given situation." (para. 25)

Early Warning

"In recent years the United Nations system has been developing a
valuable network of early warning systems concerning environmental
threats, the risk of nuclear accident, natural disasters, mass
movements of populations, the threat of famine and the spread of
disease. There is a need, however, to strengthen arrangements in
such a manner that information from these sources can be
synthesized with political indicators to assess whether a threat
to peace exists and to analyse what action might be taken by the
United Nations to alleviate it. This is a process that will
continue to require the close cooperation of the various
specialized agencies and functional offices of the United Nations.
The analyses and recommendations for preventive action that emerge
will be made available by me, as appropriate, to the security
Council and other United Nations organs." (para. 26)

"I recommend in addition that the Security Council invite a
reinvigorated and restructured Economic and Social Council to
provide reports, in accordance with Article 65 of the Charter, on
those economic and social developments that may, unless mitigated,
threaten international peace and security." (para. 26)

"Regional arrangements and organizations have an important role in
early warning. I ask regional organizations that have not yet
sought observer status at the United Nations to do so and to be
linked, through appropriate arrangement, with the security
mechanisms of this Organization." (para. 27)

Preventive deployment

"The time has come to plan for circumstances warranting preventive
deployment, which could take place in a variety of instances and
ways." (para. 28}
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Saegific Reco.meQda~ioD.

Preven~ive deployment (cont.)

"In inter-State disputes, when both parties agree, I recommend
that if the Security Council concludes that the likelihood of
hostilities between neighbouring countries could be removed by the
preventive deployment of a United Nations presence on the
territory of each State, such action should be taken." (para. 31)

"In cases where one nation fears a cross-border attack, if the
Security Council concludes that a United Nations presence on one
side of the border, with the consent only of a requesting country,
would serve to deter conflict, I recommend that
preventive deployment take place." (para. 32)

Demilitarized zon,s

"In addition to the deployment of United Nations personnel in such
zon,s as part of peace-keeping operations, consideration should
now be given to the usefuln.ss ot such zones 'as a form of
preventive deployment, on both sides of a bord.r, with the
agreement of the two parties, as a m.ans of separating potential
belligeren~s, or on on. sid. of the lin., at the request of one
party, tor the purpose of r.moving any pretext for attack."
(para. 33)

"1 urge the Council to take full advantage of the provisions of
the Charter und.r which it may r.comm.nd appropriate procedures or
methods for dispute settlem.nt and, it all the parties to a
dispute 80 requ.st, m_kg recommendations to the parties for a
pacific settl.ment of the disput.... (para. 35)

"The a.n.ral Ass.mbly, like the S,curity Council and the
S.cretary-G.n.ral, also has an important role assigned to it under
the Chart.r for the maint.nanc. of international peace and
security. As a universal torum, its capacity to consider and
recomm.nd appropriate action must be r.cogniz.d. To that .nd it
is .ss.ntial to promote its utilization by all Member Stat.s so as
to bring gr.at.r influ.nce to bear in pr.-empting or containing
situations which are lik.ly to thr.aten int.rnational peace and
security." (para. 36)
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Specific Recommendations

PEACEMAKING (cont.)

"Close and continuous consultation between the Secretary-General
and the security Council is, however, essential to ensure full
awareness of how the Council's influence can best be applied and
to develop a common strategy for the peaceful settlement of
specific disputes." (para. 37)

The World Court

flI call attention to the power of the Security Council under
Articles 36 and 37 of the Charter to recommend to Member States
the submission of a dispute to the International Court of Justice,
arbitration or other dispute settlement mechanism." (para. 38)

"I recommend that the Secretary-General be authorized, persuant to
Article 96, paragraph 2, of the Charter, to take advantage of the
advisory competence of the Court and that other United Nations
organs that already enjoy such authorization turn to the Court
more frequently for advisory opinions." (para. 38)

"All Member States should accept the general jurisdiction of the
International Court under Article 36 of its Statute, without any
reservation, before the end of the United Nations Decade of
International Law in the year 2000. In instances where domestic
structures prevent this, States should agree bilaterally or
multilaterally to a comprehensive list of matters they are willing
to submit to the Court and should withdraw their reservations to
its jurisdiction in the dispute settlement clauses of multilateral
treaties." (para. 39)

"When submission of a dispute to the full Court is not practical,
the Chambers jurisdiction should be used." (para. 39)

"States should support the Trust Fund established to assist
countries unable to afford the cost involved in brinqi.nq a dispute
to the Court, and such countries should take full advantage of the
Fund in order to resolve their disputes." (para. 39)
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Specific RecomaendatioD.

Amelioration through assistance

"At present, thero is no adequate mechanism in the United Nations
through which the security Council, the General Assembly or the
Secretary-General can mobilize the resources needed for such
positive leverage and engage the collective efforts of the United
Nations system for the peaceful resolution of a conflict. I have
raised this concept in the Administrative Committee on
Coordination, which bring. together the executive heads of United
Nations agencies and programmes; we are exploring methods by which
the inter-agency system can improve its contribution to the
peaceful resolution of disputes." (para. 40)

Sanctions and special !conomic problems

"In circumstances when peacemaking requires the imposition of
sanctions under Article 41 of the Charter, it i. important that
States confronted with special economic problems not only have the
right to consult the security Council regarding ouch problems, as
Article SO provides, but also have a realistic possibility of
having their difficulties addressed. I recommend that the
Security Council devise a set of measures involving the financial
institutions and other components of the United Nations system
that can be put in place to insulate States from such
difficulties." (para. 41)

US! of military fore!

"I recommend that the Security Council initiate negotiations in
accordance with Article 43, supported by the Military Staff
Committee, which may be augmented if necessary by others in
accordance with Article 47, paragraph 2, of the Charter. It is my
view that the role of the Military Staff Committee should be seen
in the context of Chapter VII, and not that of the planning or
conduct of peace-keeping operations." (para. 43)

Peace-enforcement unit!

"I recommend that the Council consider the utilization of peace
enforcement units in clearly defined circumstancee and with their
terms of referenae specified in advance." (para. 44)
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Specific Recommendations

PEACE-DJ!:PING

Increasing demands

"r strongly 9uppport proposals in some Member States for their
peace-keeping contributions to be financed from defence, rather
than foreign affairs, budgets and I recommend such action to
others. r urge the General Assembly to encourage this approach."
(para. 48)

Personne.l

"Member States were requested in 1990 to state what military
personnel they were in priciple prepared to make available; few
replied. I reiterate the request to all Member States to reply
frankly and promptly. Stand-by arrangement should be confirmed,
as appropriate, through exchanges of letters between the
Secretariat and Member States concerning the kind and number of
skilled personnel they will be prepared to offer the United
Nations as the needs of new operations arise." (para. 51)

"I recommend that arrangements be reviewed and improved for
training peace-keeping personnel - civilian, police or military 
using the varied capabilities of Member State Governments, of non
governmental organizations and the facilities of the Secretariat.
As efforts go forward to include additional States as
contributors, some States with considerable potential should focus
on language training for police contingents which may serve with
the Organization." (para. 52)

"AS for the United Nations itself, special personnel procedures,
including incentives, should be instituted to permit the rapid
transfer of Secretariat staff members to service with peace
keeping operations. The strength and capability of military staff
serving in the Secretariat should be augmented to meet new and
heavier requirements." (para. 52)

LogietiCl

"A pre-positioned stock of basic peace-keeping equipment should be
established, 80 that at least some vehicles, communications
equipment, generators, etc., would be immediately available at the
start of an operation. Alternatively, Governments should commit
themselves to keeping certain equipment, specified by the
Secretary-General, on stand-by for immediate sale, loan or
donation to the United Nations when required." (para. 53)

I" ••
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Specific Recommendation,

Logistics ,cont.)

"Member states in a position to do so should make air- and sea
lift capacity available to the United Nations
free of cost or at lower than commercial rates, as was the
practice until recently." (para. 54)

POST-CONFLICT PEACE-BUILDING

"In the aftermath of international war, post-conflict peace
building may take the form of concrete cooperative projects which
link two or more countries in a mutually beneficial undertaking
that can not only contribute to economic and social development
but also enhance the confidence that is so fundamental to peace."
(para. 56)

"Increasingly it is evident that peace-building after civil or
international strife must address the serious problem of land
mines, many tens of millions of which remain scattered in present
or former combat zones." (para. 58)

"There is an obvious connection between democratic practices 
such as the rule of law and transparency in decision-making - and
the achievement of true peace and security in any new and stable
political order. These elements of good governance need to be
promoted at all levels of international and national political
communities." (para. 59)

COOPERATION "1ft REGIONAL ARRANGEMENTS AND ORGNfIZATIOlfS

"Under the Charter, the Security Coucil has and will continue to
have primary respon,ibility for maintaining international peace
and security, but regional action a8 a matter ot decentralization,
delegation and cooperation with United Nations efforts could not
only lighten the burden of the Council but also contribute to a
deeper sense ot participation, consensus and democratization in
international aftairs." (para. 64)

"Consultation, between the United Nations and reqional
arrangements or agencies could do much to build international
consensus on ~he nature of a problem and the measures required to
address it." (para. 65)
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specific Recommendations

SAFETY 0' PERSOWNEL

"Given the pressing need to afford adequate protection to United
Nations personnel engaged in life-endangering circumstances, I
recommend that the security Council, unless it elects immediately
to withdraw the United Nations presence in order to preserve the
credibility of the Organization, gravely consider what action
should be taken towards those who put United Nations personnel in
danger. Before deployment takes place, the Council should keep
open the option of considering in advance collective measures,
possibly including those under Chapter VII when a threat to
international peace and security is also involved, to come into
effect should the purpose of the United Nations operation
systematically be frustrated and hostilities occur." (para. 68)

FINANCING

"Charging interest on the amounts of assessed contributions that
are not paid on time; suspending certain financial regulations of
the United Nations to permit the retention of budgetary surpluses;
increasing the Working Capital Fund to a level of $250 million and
endorsing the principle that the level of the Fund should be
approximately 25 per cent of the annual assessment under the
regular budget; authorization to the Secretary-General to borrow
commercially, should other sources of cash be inadequate; the
establishment of a United Nations Peace Endowment Fund, with an
initial target of $1 billion." (para. 70)

"Whatever decisions are taken on financing the Organization, there
is one inescapable necessity: Member States must pay their
asses.ed contributions in full and on time." (para. 72)

"I recommend the following: a) immediate establishment of a
revolving peace-keeping reserve fund of $50 million; b) agreement
that one third of the estimated cost of each new peace-keeping
operation be appropriated by the General Assembly as soon as the
Security Council decides to establish the operation; c)
acknowledgement by Member States that, under exceptional
cirCUMstances, political and operational considerations may make
it necessary for the Secretary-General to employ his authority to
place contracts without competitive bidding." (para. 73)

"I have taken important steps to streamline the Secretariat in
order to avoid duplication and overlap while increasing its
productivity. Additional changes and improvements will take place.
As regards the United Nations system more widely, I continue to
review the situation in consultation with my colleaques in the
Administrative Committee on Coordination." (para. 74)
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specific Recommendatiops

FINANCING {coul.l

"The question of assuring financial security to the Organization
over the long term ls of such importance and complexity that
public awareness and support must be heightened. I have therefore
asked a select group of qualified persons of high international
repute to examine this entire subject and to report to me. 1
intend to present their advice, together with my comments, for the
consideration of the General Assembly, in full recognition of the
special responsibility that the Assembly has, under the Charter,
for financial and budgetary matters." (para. 74)

AN AGENDA FOR PEACE

"I recommend that the Heads of state and Government of the members
of the Council meet in alternate years, just before the general
debate commences in the General Assembly. Such sessions would
permit exchanges on the challenges and dangers of the moment and
stimulate ideas on how the United Nations may best serve to steer
change into peaceful courses. I propose in addition that the
Security Council continue to meet at the Foreign Minister level,
as it has effectively done in recent years, whenever the situation
warrants such meetings." (para. 79)

"To this end, the focus of the United Nations should be on the
"field", the locations where economic, social and political
decisions take effect. In furtherance of this I am taking steps
to rationalize and in certain cases integrate the various
programmes and agencies of the United Nation. within Rpecific
countries. The senior United Nations official in each country
should be prepared to serve, when needed, and with the consent of
the host authorities, as my Representative on matters of
particular concern." (para. 81)

"Yet there is an expectation, which I wish to see fulfilled, that
the present phase in the renewal of this Organization should be
complete by 1995, its fiftieth anniversary." (para. 85)

"And I am committed to fostering a full and open interplay between
all institutions and elements of the Organization so that the
Charter's objectives may not only be better served, but that this
Organization may emerge as greater than the sum of its parts."
(para. 86)

Digitized by Dag Hammarskjöld Library




